
Dukes County Commission
 Wednesday, August 5, 2015 
at 4:30PM
Dukes County Administration Building

9 Airport Road, Edgartown, MA 

Dukes County Commissioners (DCC): Chair Leon Brathwaite, Vice Chair Christine Todd, Tristan Israel, Gretchen Tucker Underwood, Lenny Jason and David Holway 
County Staff: Noreen Mavro Flanders – County Treasurer, Martina Thornton – County Manager, Connie Andrade – Administrative Assistant to the County Manager
Others: Joanie Ames – MVTV, Liz Berardi – Safe Sober Living, Bill Croke – Dukes County Health Council (DCHC), , Sheila Lyons– Chair Barnstable County Commissioners, Beth Albert –Barnstable County Director of Human Services, Leslie Clapp – MV Center for Living, Arthur Bergeron – Attorney for MV Center for Living, Rex Jarrell – Dukes County Health Council

The meeting was called to order at 4:32PM.

Update of the Martha’s Vineyard Registry of Motor Vehicles (RMV) Update:

David Holway called the DMV about the closing of their office on Tuesdays and Thursdays. The RMV

said they were aware of the hardship it was causing and the closings were due to a staffing shortage that they expect to soon be resolved.

Barnstable County Substance Abuse Program Presentation:
Sheila Lyons and Beth Albert gave a brief presentation regarding substance abuse on Cape Cod and their research findings. Opiates are the fastest growing addiction. Barnstable County Substance Abuse Prevention Task Force has 35 members, two from each town. Sheila volunteered to share their research finding with Dukes County. Beth said that only 1% of the costs associated with addiction were used for prevention. Their task force also looked at the amount of monies being spent on the different types of addiction. Beth said what everyone is hearing is about the public health emergency; on the Cape they have an equally serious problem with alcoholism which is an area people don’t talk about a lot. The Barnstable Task Force considers addiction as a chronic medical condition. Beth also said it is very important to have a dedicated staff to do the research and not rely heavily on volunteers. A discussion was held. Lenny asked how much were the start-up costs? Beth said approximately $25,000 to $40,000 for the year. David asked if the Cape’s data was in line with the rest of the state. Beth said their data did not differ substantially from the rest of the state. David asked if Governor Baker’s plan for prevention is comparable. Beth said the Governor has said that he wants a primary prevention and intervention program in schools. The idea is to do screening to see which kids may be at risk and give counselling. Soon there will be a recovery center opening on the Cape.  Sheila recommended having one point person to run the program. The DCC said they would like to work with the Cape Cod Commission on this issue. Beth said the first step is assessment and the DCHC should use organizations such as the Youth Task Force and the Healthy Aging Task Force.  Tristan said the DCC should have a discussion to develop a plan. Leon said the DCC should recommend to the DCHC to explore the information from tonight and report back on the Sept. 2 meeting. 
Social Worker for Homelessness on Martha’s Vineyard:

Martina said the veto override was successful to get a case worker on Martha’s Vineyard. David recommended sending a thank you letter to the Senate and House. 

Proposed Contract with Center of Living:
Leslie Clapp and Attorney Arthur Bergeron reviewed the proposed service agreement with the DCC. Martina said the agreement spells out the relationship between the County and the Center for Living and the fact that from now on the County is collecting money from the Towns and contracting with the Center for Living to provide the same services as before. A discussion was held.  Leslie said she appreciates all the work that has gone into this agreement and believes it will work well. Martina said the By-laws say that the president signs off on all the contracts and would like that change be made in the contract. Leon asked if it would take 60 days to change the By-laws and to establish the new board. Could it be changed to 30 days? Arthur said they were anticipating having the By-laws changed by August. Martina said the DCC should wait until the Center for Living changes their By-laws before going to the towns to establish a new board. Arthur said the Center for Living would grandfather the existing board until a new one can be established. 

David/Christine made a motion to allow the County Manager to enter into a contract with Martha’s Vineyard Center for Living. So voted.  All in favor. Motion carries.     
FY15 Audit Update:
Noreen said audit situation is the same as FY2014. She sent out a request and a schedule for all departments to get their information to her by July 24th.  She attended a Finance Committee meeting at the Airport on 

July 23rd and the airport manager said he needed another ten days. Noreen sent an email to Bob Rosenbaum and asked him where it stood. She has not received a response yet. The DCC suggested telling the Airport the County needs the information before September. 2nd. 
Shellfish Propagation Proposal from MV Shellfish Group for FY2016 – Vote:
Martina said the Shellfish Propagation veto override was successful. Dukes County, Nantucket, Barnstable County will divide $175,000.00 with Dukes County anticipating receiving $33K. Martina said the proposal is similar to last year’s. A discussion was held. Tristan asked Martina to find out what the formula is for the monies to be distributed between the three beneficiaries.  
Tristan/Christine made a motion to allow the County Manager to enter into a contract with Martha’s Vineyard Shellfish Group for up to $33,000.00. So voted.  All in favor. Motion carries.     

Criminal Offender Record Information (CORI) Policy:
Martina said there is a need for the County to do CORI checks on employees and volunteers. Currently, the County has two volunteer employees that have to be CORI checked because they work with the elderly.  In the past, these background checks have been done through the Sheriff’s office but recently they recommended that the County do their own CORI checks online. The State recommends adopting a policy. (See copy in file.)  A discussion was held.  Tristan asked who would need CORI checks for the County. Martina said it is for anyone that needs to have CORIs including volunteers or employees that work with children or elderly. She also said it could be used if the County hires a new person in the finance department.  Gretchen said it should be everyone or no one. David said he would like to amend the motion to say that the use of CORI for those positions that are mandated by law and then ask the Personnel Board as to what other positions they think should be covered by CORI.  Leon said policy should say the CORI record will be kept in a locked cabinet away from personnel records. Lenny said the Personnel Board should endorse the County’s policy of having everyone CORI checked.  The DCC agreed that Martina can do a CORI check on the two volunteers and ask the Personnel Board for their opinion about doing CORI checks on everyone that does business with the County including volunteered or paid positions.  
David/Lenny made a motion to adopt the CORI policy as presented. So voted.  All in favor. Motion carries.     

Manager’s Report:
· VNA Purchase - The question still exists of whether the County should apply for the tax exempt or taxable bonding. With the contract recently approved, the lawyers will be reviewing and finalizing that question.
· State Budget Amendment Regarding Appointments to the Airport Commission – The amendment did get an override in the House but was never voted in the Senate. She is working with the Senator’s office to find out more information and what the next step would be. David said the override is pending.

· Courthouse – The parking spaces signage has been changed to 8AM to 5PM except for the Register of Deeds as she feels she needs hers to remain a 24 hour reserved spot. 

· Mosquito Testing – The mosquito testing for the season is underway.  The Boards of Health from each town are funding the program. No positives have been found on the Island yet; but off island many positives have been found.

· Oil Bid – The oil bid is out for the collective purchase for all the towns and the County including other municipal organizations. Deadline is Aug. 19th at 2:00PM. David said the DCC should explore including non-profits in the collective purchase. 
· Healthy Aging Task Force (HATF) – Has received funding from the towns for the position of HATF First Stop Program Coordinator. So far, only one application has been received. There is also a part time position for an Executive Coordinator for the HATF advertised with a deadline on Sept. 1st. 

· State Beach – The MV Sail kite surfing event was held and went very well. The event was well coordinated with little disruption on the beach. Next year they hope to have the International World Cup here in September.    

Correspondence from Mary Ellen Larsen regarding Senior Assisted Living:
Leon reviewed the letter from Mary Ellen Larsen regarding senior assisted living expansion.
(The letter is on file.)  A discussion was held. Tristan said he thinks this should be addressed at the MV Commission and he also suggested talking to the Healthy Aging Task Force. 
Public Hearing on Expansion of Edgartown Historic District:

The County received an invitation to attend a public hearing on the expansion of the Edgartown Historic District. (Invitation on file.)

Tristan/Christine made a motion to adjourn. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

DCC meeting was adjourned at 6:20pm.

Respectfully Submitted by:

______________________________

JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO JR., Clerk of the Courts

Documents presented at the meeting and part of the official records:

· Agenda
· Martha’s Vineyard Shellfish Propagation – FY2016 Proposal
· Chart of Substance Use in Barnstable County
· Barnstable County Analysis of Substance Abuse on Cape Cod
· MV Addiction Services Overview and Assessment
· Proposed CORI Policy
· Correspondence from Mary Ellen Larsen
· Notice of a Public Hearing from The Town of Edgartown regarding The Historic District Commission
· Agreement for Service between Dukes County and Martha’s Vineyard Center for Living, Inc. 
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